Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 10 September 2012 at the Council Chamber, 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy commencing at 7.30 pm.

Present: Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, A Jackson, A Maycock, M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and G White. Cllr C Osborne was present for the latter part of the meeting.
Absent: Cllr Lunn, Cllr Lynch (One seat vacant.)

Central Bedfordshire Cllrs C Maudlin and N Sheppard, five members of the public were present and the Deputy Town Clerk was in attendance.
	1
	Apologies for absence (68/2012-2013) 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Lunn, Cllr Lynch and Cllr Osborne hoped to join the meeting later.



	2
	Declaration of interests (69/2012-2013)

(a) Personal Interests

Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest in item 5 as member of the Sandy Historical Research Group.

Cllr Aldis declared a personal interest in item 16 as a trustee of Sandy Skating Association.

Cllr Pettitt declared a personal interest in item 15 as he is a member of Sandy Twinning Association.
Cllr Scott declared a personal interest in item 9 as President of Sandy Football Club.

(b) Pecuniary Interests

Cllr White declared a pecuniary interest in item 15 as he is Chairman of Sandy Twinning Association.


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting (70/2012-2013)

It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 13 August 2012 (which had been circulated in advance) as a correct record of proceedings. 



	4
	Public Participation (71/2012-2013)

The Mayor welcomed members of the public and invited them to address the meeting.

1. Cllr Pettitt asked a question about the A1 with regard to the overgrown condition of vegetation within the Parish of Sandy. 
It was agreed that the Deputy Town Clerk would write to the Highways Agency about the issue of condition of vegetation along the A1 in the Parish of Sandy. It was also agreed that the Deputy Town Clerk would send a copy of the letter to Alistair Burt M.P. and the Director for Highways at Central Bedfordshire Council.


	5
	Presentation from Sandy Historical Research Group and Expression of Interest in Cambridge Road Offices (72/2012-2013)

The Mayor welcomed Sandy Historical Research Group members Richard Barlow, Steve Purchase, Mick Reynolds and Les Tucker who had attended in order to deliver a presentation. The presentation was a proposal for a Museum for Sandy and members had the opportunity to ask questions.
Members discussed about that the Town Council supporting Sandy Historical Research Group and to work with them to establish whether a museum for Sandy in Cambridge Road Offices is feasible.
It was resolved that a working group is set up with three members and these are Cllr White, Cllr Aldis, Cllr Maycock with the Mayor or Deputy Mayor and with either the Town Clerk or Deputy Town Clerk.
Four members of the public left the meeting before the next item.



	6
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations (73/2012-2013)

It was resolved to receive the minutes of a meeting of

Community and Environment Services on 20th August 2012.
Item 4 It was resolved
i)
the existing stallholders be encouraged to remain in situ in the town car park on Fridays at the present fees 

ii)
new stallholders be encouraged to set up market stalls on the pavement outside the chemist and chip shop rather than in the car park.   A deposit equivalent to the sum of the first month’s rent would be taken from new stall holders but rent would not be charged until the second month of trading (provided the stallholders had set up a stall at each market in the first month).  The deposit would be used to pay this rent and thereafter rent would be collected in the usual way from the third month. 

iii)
the Clerk would seek guidance about whether a reduction in market rates was available as there were now fewer stalls

iv)
a list of potential stallholders held by the Town Team would be used to make contact with new traders and existing “free” publicity channels (eg the Bulletin) would be used to advertise the changes.
It was resolved to receive the minutes of a meetings of

Development Scrutiny on 13th August 2012 and 3rd September 2012.



	7
	General Power of Competence (74/2012-2013)
Members discussed about the General Power of Competence.
Sandy Town Council resolves that we do meet the criteria set out in the Parish Councils (General Power of Competence) (Prescribed Conditions) Order 2012 which enable it to use the General Power of Competence ie the Clerk is properly qualified and the electoral mandate test is met as there are 14 elected members at the time of this resolution.


	8
	Speed Limit in New Road (75/2012-2013)

Members discussed about the proposal to extend the existing 30mph speed limit in a south-westerly direction for a distance of approximately 124 metres.
The issue of a footpath along the length of New Road was discussed and the meeting was informed that we should make representations via the Local Transport ???? 

It was resolved that the Town Council do not object to the proposal to extend the 30 mph speed limit in a south-westerly direction for a distance of approximately 124 metres, though the Town Council would like the 30 mph speed limit to be extended along the whole of New Road to the A1.


	9
	Bedford Road Football Pavilion Refurbishment (76/2012-2013)

Members discussed the report.
Term of Lease

The term of the lease is sufficient for the purposes of the Football Foundation, and there is no requirement that any Legal Charge has to have the consent of the Council, merely that notice has to be given (Clause 8.4)   The lease is assignable with the consent of the Landlord (Clause 8.2).

It was resolved to consent to the lease being assigned.

Clarification

It was resolved that there be a provision which provides that in the event of the disappearance of the existing club and the Foundation being in control of the disposal of the Ground, then they would have to give preference to any proposal which retained football for locals to Sandy.

Clauses 17 and 18
Following much discussion It was resolved to agree before exercising any right of re-entry under this clause the landlord shall give 60 days written notice to the Football Foundation or any other mortgagee of this lease for which notice has been given to the landlord (together “the Mortgagee”) and if within 60 days of the expiry of such notice the Mortgagee indicates in writing to the landlord that it wishes to remedy such breach the landlord shall allow the Mortgagee a period of three months or such longer time as may be reasonable (in view of the nature and extent of the breach) to remedy such breach or to procure that it is remedied.  
It was resolved that the legal cost of amendments to the lease should be divided equally between Sandy Town Council and Sandy Football Club.


	10
	Purchase of the Old Chapel, Pleasant Place, Sandy – permission for borrowing (77/2012-2013)
1) Borrowing Approval and Planning Permission

Following debate it was resolved to approve the submission of the Change of Use planning application and to authorize payment of the necessary fees.
For: Ali, Pettitt, Runchman, Sutton and White. Cllr Sutton used her casting vote to vote for the motion.

Against: Aldis, Maycock, Scott, Sharman and Smith.

Abstention: Jackson.

2) Transaction Costs

It was resolved that the transaction costs are noted.
3) Confidential item to discussed at the end of the meeting.


	11
	Mayoral and Deputy Mayoral Communications (78/2012-2013)

It was resolved to note the recent engagements of the Mayor as circulated in the agenda.


	12

13


	Reports from Representatives (79/2012-2013)
1. Central Bedfordshire Councillors
Cllr Maudlin discussed a Central Bedfordshire Councillor’s report, highlighting various items.
2. Representatives on Outside Bodies
Cllr White informed the Council that a deputation of four people from Poland would be arriving in November and this would include the Deputy Mayor. Cllr White asked members to ask their partners if they would be able to accommodate one of the visitors from Poland.
Finance (80/2012-2013)
a) To approve the accounts for payment.
The accounts for payment will be considered at the Town Council meeting in October.
b) To note the breakdown of costs for the Fallowfield Ward by-election held on 9 August 2012 which totals £1,913.39.
It was resolved to note the breakdown of costs.
c) To confirm the electoral arrangements for the Pinnacle Ward by-election to be held on 4th October 2012 and to vire funds from reserves to meet the necessary expenditure.
It was resolved to confirm the electoral arrangements for the Pinnacle Ward by-election.

It was resolved that the Town Council endorsed the decision on polling cards.
d) Banking Issues

i) It was resolved to note the position with regard to the investment of the Fallowfield commuted sum.
ii) It was resolved to authorise the change to convert the Barclays Business Saver to Barclays Active Saver.
iii) It was resolved to approve the proposal to increase the number of authorised signatories to six. The two additional signatories are Cllr Pettitt and Cllr Runchman.
iv) It was resolved to approve a change to the bank mandate to permit on-line viewing of the accounts on-line via internet banking by the Town Clerk and the Deputy Town Clerk in the Town Clerk’s absence.
e) It was resolved to approve receipt of a donation in the sum of £875 from a member of the public for the purchase of a bench to be placed at Pinnacle Hill to replace a previous bench in memory of a family member. 
It was resolved that the previously approved bench for the Pinnacle Hill be discussed at a future meeting.


	14

15

16

17

18

10


	Christmas Lights (81/2012-2013)
Members discussed the Clerk’s report and a further update was given by Cllr Aldis Chairman of the Working Group.
It was resolved that the Town Clerk is authorised to make overtime payments to all staff needed for work on the day (excluding the Clerk and Deputy Clerk) as agreed by the Working Group.  
Grant Applications and Community First  (82/2012-2013)
1. To consider a grant application from the Sandy Town Twinning Group
Cllr White addressed the meeting and then left the room for the rest of this item.

Cllr Maycock declared a personal interest.

It was resolved that a grant of £500 as per the application be made to Sandy Town Twinning Group.
Cllr Osborne arrived before the next item.

Cllr White entered the room before the next item.

Cllr Sharman left the room before the next item.
2. To receive a report from the Community First Panel and to confirm grant criteria to be used by the panel when distributing grants on behalf of the Town Council
Cllr Sharman entered the room as discussion for the item continued.

Cllrs Aldis, Runchman and White as members of the Community First Panel declared a personal interest in this item. 

Members discussed about the Town Council receiving reports from the Community First Panel. Members asked who the other members of the panel are. Cllr Aldis, Runchman and White advised that the other members of the panel are David Saunders, Max Hill, Dr Judy Baxter, Cheryl McDonald and Maddie Cochrane.
It was resolved that after every bi-monthly meeting of the Community First Panel, a written report is provided to Town Council. 
Sandy Skate Park (83/2012-2013)

Cllr Aldis declared a prejudicial interest.

Cllr Aldis left the room for this item.

Members discussed about a letter that had been sent to Cllr Lynch.

It was resolved that the letter sent to Cllr Lynch be distributed to all members.

Members discussed about an email that Cllr Lynch had sent.

It was resolved that the email that Cllr Lynch had sent be distributed to all members.

Cllr Aldis entered the room before the next item.

Cllr Sheppard left the room before the next item.

Interim Grievance Panel Report (84/2012-2013)

As the meeting was coming up to 10pm it was resolved to suspend Standing Orders to allow for the meeting to continue after 10pm. 
Following much debate.
The following proposal was voted on. That the Panel consider the Grievance Report, report to the Human Resources sub-committee who makes recommendations to full Council and issue an Outcome letter to the Clerk.
For: Jackson, Osborne, Scott and Smith. 

Against: Aldis, Pettitt, Runchman, Sutton and White. 
Abstention: Ali, Maycock and Sharman.
It was resolved to endorse that the Panel consider the Grievance Report, issue an Outcome letter to the Clerk and report to the Human Resources sub-committee who makes recommendations to full Council.

For: Aldis, Pettitt, Sutton and White. Cllr Sutton used her casting vote to vote for the motion.

Against: Jackson, Osborne, Scott and Smith.

Abstention: Ali, Maycock, Runchman and Sharman.
It was resolved to confirm the appointment of Cllr Geoff White to the Grievance Panel

It was resolved to appoint Cllr Lunn as a replacement member for Cllr Martin Pettitt.

It was resolved to concur that a replacement Chair of Human Resources will be elected at the next meeting of the sub-committee.
It was resolved that a replacement Vice-Chair of Human Resources will be elected at the next meeting of the sub-committee if required.
It was resolved to note that a diary of dates for the Human Resources sub-committee will be arranged in consultation with Members but an evening other than a Monday may be required.
News Release (85/2012-2013)

It was resolved to issue a news release about the by-election in the Pinnacle Ward on the 4th October 2012.
Cllr Maudlin and one member of the public left the meeting before the next item.

Purchase of the Old Chapel, Pleasant Place, Sandy– permission for borrowing (77/2012-2013)
3) Request
It was resolved to agree to the decision in principle, with the addition that internal works be allowed within the fixed period. 
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